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Harrietsham  
Village Hall 

Parties 

Meetings 

Ê

Bouncy Castle hire £45 

Weddings 
Events 

 07393 030 409 

HarrietshamVillageHall@Outlook.comÊ



August 2019

3



Harrietsham Network

4

salon 62
Unisex Hairdressers

Wedding hair
Colouring

Designer cutting

Incorporating
Relax House Beauty

TEL: 01622 858276
62a West Street, 

Harrietsham 
ME171HU

Heather’s Chiropody Surgery
Surgical Chiropodist

Member of the Association of 
Chiropodists & Podiatrists
HPC Registered. G.C.S.Ch.

M.Inst. Ch.P., M.F.S.Ch.

Tel for appointment: 01622 850376
www.heatherschiropody.co.uk

retreat@heatherschiropody.co.uk
The Brown Barn, Bull Hill, Lenham Heath, ME17 2JA

A.W. AUTOREPAIRS - S. L. MOTORS
We are an independent business o�ering reliable 

motor repairs and servicing
We provide 

the highest standard of service which includes:
 •   a printed estimate before we start any job, using only   
     parts of equivalent quality to those originally �tted
 •   a complete record of all jobs carried out and advice on   
     work which may shortly become necessary
                         

MoTs & MoT
PREPARATION

UNIT 4, HARRIETSHAM INDUSTRIAL ESTATE,
STATION ROAD, HARRIETSHAM

Tel: 01622 859580

SERVICING & MECHANICAL REPAIRS
BODYWORK l WELDING

COMPUTER TUNING l PARTS SALES
PRIVATE CARS l LIGHT COMMERCIALS

FREE ESTIMATES l FREE DELIVERY
If you think we can help

you're welcome to call in or phone 
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Orchids
Fine Food For All Occasions

We can help organise:
Business Lunches - Dinner Parties - Funerals

Cocktail Parties - Receptions & Buffets

Sharon Prior

For personal
attention to
detail...

  Tel: (01622) 859761
    Mobile: 07776 401405
www.orchidsoccasions.co.uk

SEASONED LOGS
SUITABLE FOR ALL TYPES OF 

FIRES/WOOD BURNERS
Kiln dried, the best for Wood Burners

All from local coppiced woodlands
can be delivered or collected

Telephone: 077 333 28715

+ Computer problems?          +Virus attack?
+ Need an upgrade, repair or new machine?

+ Want help with networking, 
wireless networks,

 or broadband?
+ Machine running slowly?

Or just want help to get the best
out of your computer?

For local, friendly, experienced help and advice, call
Mike Cuerden on 01622 859442 or 07963 020092

Harrietsham Computers

 Part P Registered   Fully Insured

Jeff King
Mob: 07969 343036
Tel:  01233 630589

jeffking2009@hotmail.co.uk

Electrics Southeast Ltd
JMK

TAXI SERVICE

VILLAGE
CARS
Private Hire 

Reliable service 
Lenham &  

surrounding villages
Tel: 07770 725129
or 07769 780149
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From the Editorial Team

We hope you are enjoying your summer holidays. There are still special events to 
come. You will find the August events and activities here in Network.

We warmly welcome J Daniel Benjamin to the editorial team this month.  You can 
see his contributions from page 11 - 13 and on page 33.  Well done Dan.

Harrietsham Gardening Society will hold its 74th Annual Flower, Vegetable & 
Craft Show at Harrietsham Village Hall on Saturday 7 September 2019. Please 
check the Gardening Society’s website http://harrietshamgardeningsociety.org/
AnnualShow.htm for details and please make sure to get your entries in on time. 
Representatives of the Network editorial team will be there to take photographs and 
get details of the best entries of the day.

This month several of our clubs and societies are having a summer break and 
will  be back in September. Details are on the club pages. They would all love to 
welcome new members and warmly invite new and old residents to come and join 
them. 

						      The Editorial Team
------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Please remember to email any photographs, articles of interest about 
Harrietsham, or recipes etc. that could be considered for inclusion to:

E-mail: editor@harrietshamfishscheme.org

Visit our website: www.harrietshamfishscheme.org 
and follow us on Facebook @Harrietsham Fish Scheme - Helping 

Hands

Whilst every effort is made to include as wide a variety of information as possible each month, 
the editor reserves the right not to publish, or to edit, any item. The editor’s decision is final. 
Responsibility for the information and views set out in articles and notices in this publication lies 
entirely with the authors.
Letters sent anonymously will not be considered. Any opinions expressed are those of the contributors 
and not necessarily those of the officers or committee of the Fish Scheme.

The publication of an advertisement does not constitute an endorsement. No reproduction allowed 
in any form without written consent. No flyers or inserts to be sent to the printers for inclusion in the 
magazine direct or without the editor’s prior consent.

Photos this month : -  Jan Dijkstra-Caplan.
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                    0800 4087 911    

   Reg. Office Address: 10 Savage Road Lordswood Chatham Kent ME5 8DY    

Maidstone: 01622 804838      Chatham: 01634 313337          Sittingbourne: 01795 858137 
www.kentsolar.uk.com          Head Office: 0800 4087911             info@kentsolar.uk.com 

LTD   

    OIL GAS and LPG BOILERS 
Breakdown Cover, Servicing and Repairs 

 BREAKDOWN COVER FROM £4.95 PER MONTH 
 SERVICE FROM £4.16 PER MONTH 
 INCLUDE ALL PARTS AND LABOUR* 
 NO EXCESS FEES 

506256       *Terms and conditions apply 

 

 

     
  

  TO ADVERTISE IN
  “NETWORK”

   please contact
   Kath Rushton

   on

  01622850103

 
FISH SCHEME AFTERNOON FILM 

       
 

                              Green Book  

 
Set in America in 1962, Green Book
tells the heart -warming true story of 
Tony Lip (Viggo Mortensen), a 
working-class Italian-American bouncer
who takes on a �ob as a chau�eur for
Dr. Don Shirley (Mahershala Ali), a 
world-class Black pianist.
The mismatched pair embark on a 
two-month tour of concert venues in
the racially charged deep south and 
discover they’re on the road to a 
meaningful and unique friendship.    

 

 
 

 

Coming in September - A Star is Born (2018)
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Thank you everyone involved with 

Harrietsham in Bloom. 

In spite of great difficulties caused by 
continuous roadworks this year, thanks to 
you, Harrietsham looks blooming beautiful!

Well done! Your efforts are so very much 
appreciated.
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Teers Meadow
Harrietsham Parish Council is delighted to announce they have been awarded 
£40,900 by the National Lottery Heritage Fund to safeguard and manage Teers 
Meadow. The aim of the project is to encourage and educate local residents, and the 
wider area, of the benefits of caring for our unique landscape. Teers Meadow has 
many interesting species of plants such as the common spotted orchid, pyramidal 
orchid and twayblades. It is also home to protected reptiles including the slow-worm 
and viviparous lizard.

The project will begin in the autumn of 2019 by installing new post and rail fencing 
and access gates and by removing some of the bushes that are taking over the 
site.  Once secure, grazing cattle will be moved in to clear the grassland so that rare 
chalk grassland plants can flourish. 

Parish Council Chairman, Eddie Powell said “This is a very exciting project for 
Harrietsham. We are fortunate to live in a village on the edge of the Kent Area of 
Outstanding Natural Beauty and this will encourage residents of all ages to look and 
appreciate the countryside in which we live. Volunteers wishing to take part should 
contact harrietshampc.@aol.com”

The Parish Council wish to thank Harrietsham Primary School, Marjorie Darby (who 
is a  Health Walk Leader) and our local Scouts Group in supporting our bid for 
National Lottery funding. We are particularly grateful to the Kent Field Club for their 
valuable input in assisting us in winning this grant. The Kent Field Club Secretary 
commented “The reintroduction of grazing and the thinning of the scrub will begin 
to return this site to favourable condition and will make a valuable contribution to 
restoring one of these precious remnants of chalk grassland”.

Craft & Chat and Crafternoon

We are having a break during August and will be back in September
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NEW......Pages for the Young and Young 
at Heart......by J Daniel Benjamin
Hi Everyone, 

I’m J Daniel Benjamin, and am the new member of the Editorial Team. Ann Brown, 
one of the former editors, is my mum. I used to help her out with the magazine 
and am looking forward to continuing to assist with the production of our village 
magazine, having now officially joined the team.

I will be responsible for our social media presence, as well as writing a review or two 
for the magazine, my main focuses being music (including local gigs) and film. I’ll 
also be looking at TV shows, games and youth clubs and activities. I may also throw 
in the odd recipe - I love cooking up something new.

If you haven’t done so already, please follow us on Facebook and give the 
‘Harrietsham Fish Scheme - Helping Hands’ page a ‘like’. We would really appreciate 
your support with this new venture. 

As this is the first time you’ve heard from me, I’d like say that I would like to hear 
from you too. Please let me know if there’s anything you would like me to follow or 
write about.

J Daniel Benjamin

NEW..... Youth Hub for the Local Area
It was announced at the end of June that there was a new youth group starting at 
Harrietsham Village Hall on Mondays from 6.30pm till 8.00pm for the young people 
of Harrietsham and Lenham. Harrietsham Fish Scheme and Network Magazine hope 
to help with volunteering in this new venture in the area by Kent County Council. If 
you would like more information on the club, please get in contact or check out our 
Facebook page which has the relevant links and information. 

Facebook username @harrietshamfishscheme
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Harrietsham Gardening Society
The Annual  Summer show was the focus of our June meeting with a magnificent 
display of roses, sweet peas, shrubs, perennials, fruit and vegetables.  There were 
an excellent 92 separate entries from 18 members and judging was a very difficult 
matter.  The outcome was that Barbara Incledon secured the trophy for most points 
in the show with 16 points, closely followed with a tie for second place, each with 
12 points, for Angela Gatland and  Ken Leach.   The trophy for best specimen rose 
was won by George Evans who also did a stupendous job with the prize cards. The 
trophy for best exhibit in show was awarded to Ken Leach for his 3 annual sweet 
peas.  Whilst the judging took place members were entertained to a short video of 
the trip to Hyde Hall last April. 
 
There is no meeting in August but hopefully your preparations are all under way 
for the Annual Show on Saturday 7 September.  Details are on our website and 
Schedules and entry forms are available around the village or ask a committee 
member. 

Kevin Harlock

Harrietsham in Bloom
The planters continue to give a good colourful display despite the drought conditions.  
We are grateful to Direct Enviro from Tenterden who come with their bowser and 
give the plants a much needed drink.  

The collection boxes in the village yielded £175.77 since last being emptied.  Our 
thanks to the Co-op, Salon 62, Post Office, Roebuck and the village shop for 
displaying the boxes and to everyone who contributed to them.

Any enquiries to Andrew Rogers (Chair) 01622 859352.

Audrey Joy MBE

Harrietsham Short Mat Bowls Club 

In June we had our club’s summer carvery meal at the Weald of Kent Golf Club. 
The food was excellent with good service. It was a very nice afternoon talking to our 
friends away from the bowling.  Our friendly games against other clubs have been 
going well with 7 wins and only 2 losses. Well done!  If you fancy a game come 
along, we always welcome new members.

Steve Brown
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Harrietsham History Society
On Wednesday 12 June a small group of members met at the new Biggin Hill 
Museum which opened its doors to visitors for the first time on 2 February 2019 
following a 16-month construction project. 

On arriving at the entrance we found it guarded by a full sized replica Supermarine 
Spitfire and Hawker Hurricane. Both types of WW2 fighter aircraft flew from Biggin 
Hill in wartime. The Museum is on the same site as the St Georges RAF Chapel of 
Remembrance built in 1951 to preserve the legacy of those who served and died at 
Biggin Hill during the Second World War. 

On entering the Museum we were welcomed by volunteers who demonstrated how 
to use the free portable information guide, although most of us found it easier to walk 
through the Museum reading all of the information on the displays and collections 
which tell the story of Britain’s most famous fighter station through the personal 
experiences of those who served there and the community that supported them. 

The last RAF unit left Biggin Hill in October 1992 when the Selection Centre moved 
to RAF Cranwell. Today, the RAF’s 75 year tenure at Biggin Hill and the 454 allied 
aircrew who were killed during WW2 while operating from the Biggin Hill Sector 
are commemorated in St George’s Royal Air Force Chapel of Remembrance. 
The Chapel, which is still an active church, was built and dedicated in 1951. This 
replaced the first station church which was destroyed by fire in 1946. The present 
Chapel retains some of the internal appearance of the original church, and has 
exceptionally fine stained glass windows, designed by Hugh Easton, as well as a 
number of other interesting artefacts. Thousands of people visit the chapel each 
year, and in addition to regular weekly services, special commemorative services 
are held on Battle of Britain Sunday and Remembrance Sunday. 

We ended our visit with refreshments in the small café and all agreed it had been 
a very worthwhile visit.       
                                                                                                                          
The next meeting of the society is on Monday 16 September as we do not meet in 
August, details of this can be found on our website: harrietshamhistorysociety.org   	
		
Peter Brown
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HARRIETSHAM

SOCIAL CLUB
34 West Street (above the Post Office)

Open Monday - Saturday evenings

Licensed bar - Snooker & Pool tables

email Jed: whipacres2@gmail.com
tel: 07759871198

New Members Welcome

S.I. PARR
PAINTING

& DECORATING
Qualified Decorator
30 years experience
Interior & Exterior

Estimates Free
No VAT

01233 756676

Thorneloe & Co. 
Solicitors 

 

 
Based in Lenham, we provide a friendly, high quality, personal service 

tailored to your specific needs. 
 
  

Wills Agriculture 
Trusts and Estate Administration 
Lasting Powers of Attorney 

Commercial Property 
Buying or Selling a Business 

Family Law Business Contracts / Finance 
Buying and Selling Your Home Employment Law 
Court of Protection 
Personal Injury 

Dispute Resolution / Property 
Litigation 
 

01622 859 416 
Lenham@Hallettandco.co.uk                   www.thorneloe.co.uk 

 

 

 St Mary’s House The Square Lenham Kent ME17 2PH 
 

Authorised and regulated by the Solicitors Regulation Authority Registered Number 50485 

Thorneloe&Co 
Solicitors 

Now part of Hallett & Co  

PROUD TO BE  
SERVING THE COMMUNITY 

SINCE 1965 
 

(Proprietor: West & Coe Ltd) 

 
Your local, family owned Funeral Directors offering the highest standard of care and 

facilities to every family we serve. 
 

in association with

 
By choosing ‘The Independent Way’ funeral plan, we, are, able to provide you with not only 
all the benefits of a pre-arranged funeral, but it also gives you the opportunity to meet with us 
and be given the same 1 to 1 dedicated support and attention we provide to all our families. 

The key benefits of the funeral plan include: 
 

 Paying today’s prices for a service you may not require for many years. 
 

 Helps ease the worry of funeral payments at the time of need. 
 

 Your wishes are fulfilled by a proven partnership. 
 

 By entrusting us with your wishes, you can rest assured that you are in good hands and 
that your wishes will be carried out to the letter. 

 

 Peace of mind. Knowing that you have saved your loved ones this responsibility during 
sad and difficult times. 

We are always able to visit you at home to gently guide you towards making the right 
choice of funeral arrangements. To find out more about this opportunity and receive a 

brochure free of charge, please feel free to contact us. 
A W Court Funeral Directors  

Brackleigh, Headcorn Road, Grafty Green, Maidstone, Kent. ME17 2AP 
01622 850840 

 
Email – enquiries@awcourt.com Website – www.awcourt.com 

 

A W Court is a Trading Division of West & Coe Limited, 
602 Rainham Road South, Dagenham, Essex RM10 8YP. 

OVENGLEAM
Cleaning Company 

Specialist in Cleaning Your Oven - 
Removing:

  FAT, GREASE & BURNT-ON CARBON
  Caustic-Free Cleaning Materials in your home

Tel: 01233 634993 
or 07903 819906

   Independent family run business since 2004
Member of:

  Association of Approved Oven Cleaners
and Check-a-Trade

www.ovengleamcleaning.co.uk

 

    
  

TO ADVERTISE IN

"NETWORK"
please contact

Kath Rushton
on

01622 850103
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Whist Club
The winners of the July whist drive were Muriel Shade & Rodney Bridges. There 
is no whist drive in August but we resume on Friday 13 September 2019 at The 
Ambrose Hall with a 7.30pm start

Michael Gear

Harrietsham Wives Group
In July we had an outing to Kenward Trust in Yalding. Some of our members had 
asked to visit as this had been one of the charities that we supported in the previous 
year.

It was a lovely afternoon and the staff at the Trust made us extremely welcome.  We 
started with a delicious tea, assorted sandwiches (with the crusts removed!) scones 
with cream and jam and a lovely array of cakes. We then had a talk about the work 
of the trust given by one of the staff. The Trust was started 50 years ago by Mr & 
Mrs Sinden when they realised the need for homeless people to have somewhere 
to stay so that they could try to turn their lives around. They can have a total of 19 
residents (9 men and 10 women) at any one time and they usually come for an initial 
stay of 12 weeks. Since its beginning the trust has grown to include helping people 
with addictions such as drink and drugs. They have access to counselling services 
but they are also given the opportunity to learn life skills. They are encouraged to 
do things such as woodworking, craft making and gardening during their time at 
the house and there was evidence of their work in the shop, which is in the house.  
Some of the residents are self funding, some come through social services but the 
Trust also relies heavily on donations from groups such as ours and fund raising by 
various activities during the year.

Once the talk had finished we all had a look round the shop which was selling a 
wide variety of goods and then went on a woodland walk round the grounds. We 
met the alpacas who were looking very smart with their shorn coats, the goats, the 
chickens and the ducks.  A veritable menagerie – all cared for by the residents. This 
was a good outing thoroughly enjoyed by all the members who went.

Our next meeting is in September which will be our ‘Members Evening’ when we 
will be exploring the many varied talents of our ladies.  We are always happy to 
welcome new members to our meetings at the Booth Hall on the first Wednesday 
of the month.

Katherin Daking
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Parish Church of Church of the Good Shepherd
St John the Baptist Roman Catholic Church
Priest in Charge: Rev Dr John Rectory Lane, off East Street
Huggins, The Vicarage, Old Ashford Harrietsham
Road, Lenham, ME17 2PX 850280 Parish Priest: Fr Geoffrey Pointer
Associate Priest based in Deacon: Rev Cyril Durbin 736100
Harrietsham: Rev Millie Hart Mass every Sunday at 8.45am and
The Rectory, Church Road, Wednesday at 10.00am
Harrietsham, ME17 1AP 297296 Holydays Mass 7pm
revmilliehart@lvb.org.uk
Available Wednesday- Sunday St Peter's Roman Catholic
Licensed Readers: Church
Pamela Cuerden 859 442 Button Lane, Bearsted
Joan Drury 853766 736100
Benefice Office: tel 850604 Confessions, Saturday 5 - 5.30pm
ChurchOffice@lvb.org.uk Saturday Evening Mass 6pm
Answerphone when office not Sunday Mass 10.30am
manned. Weekday Mass generally
For details of services see p.19 Monday and Tuesday 7pm and

Friday 10am
United Reformed Church Holydays Mass 10am and 8pm
Week Street, Maidstone
Minister: Rev Andrew Royal Pathways Church, Maidstone
Sunday Service at 10.30am with 1st and 3rd Sundays of each month
creche. No evening service at 10.30am in Lenham Community
01622 686053 Centre. Wednesday and Thursday 
maidstoneurcoffice@talktalk.net evenings in homes in Lenham and

Harrietsham.
Baptist Church
Knightrider Street, Maidstone Church leaders: Johnny and Estelle
Minister: Bill Miller McCabe  www.pathwayschurch.org.uk
Office: 01622 686013
Sunday Services at 10.30am 
with creche, and at 6.30pm Pathways Church is supported by 
www.maidstonebaptist.net Jubilee Church, Maidstone

                        Tel 752895
                        Sunday Service 10.30am

Local Churches

                        Bearsted and Thurnham Methodist Church
                        Bearsted (next to Station)
                        Minister: Revd Bonni-Belle Pickard
                        45 St Lukes Avenue
                        Maidstone ME14 5AN
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Len Valley Benefice Service Times
Everyone is always welcome to any of our services or events

Sunday 4th August
  9.30 am  Lenham: Breakfast service (with informal Holy communion)
  9.30 am  Boughton Malherbe: Holy Communion
  9.30 am  Harrietsham: Family-friendly Morning Worship
11.00 am  Ulcombe: Morning Worship
11.00 am  Lenham: Holy Communion
  

Wednesday 7th August
  9.30 am  Lenham:  Holy Communion

Sunday 11th August
   8.00 am  Lenham: Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)
   9.30 am  Lenham: Breakfast Service
   9.30 am  Harrietsham: Holy Communion 
 11.00 am  Ulcombe: Holy Communion
 11.00 am  Lenham: Morning Worship 
   6.30 pm  Boughton Malherbe: Evensong

Sunday 18th August
  9.30 am  Lenham: Breakfast Service 
  9.30 am  Harrietsham: Morning Worship
  9.30 am  Boughton Malherbe: Holy Communion
11.00 am  Ulcombe: Morning Worship
11.00 am  Lenham: Holy Communion
  

Wednesday 21st August
11.00 am  Chippendayle Lodge

Sunday 25th August
  8.00 am  Lenham: Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)
  9.30 am  Harrietsham: Holy Communion
  9.30 am  Boughton Malherbe: An Informal Service
  9.30 am  Lenham: Big Breakfast Service
11.00 am  Ulcombe: Holy Communion
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ANTIQUES FAIR 
HARRIETSHAM  VILLAGE HALL 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

SATURDAY 17th AUG 9.30am TILL 4.30pm 
SUNDAY 18th AUG 10.00am TILL 4.00pm 
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News from Harrietsham School 
The end of a term......the end of the year......the end of an era
These three phrases sum up the news from the school!

Once again it has been a busy term with all the classes involved in a wide variety of 
activities as well as their usual class lessons.

Year 6 completed their Bikeability week with many of them being seen riding round the 
village – it was good to see how their confidence grew as the week progressed.  All of 
the year groups had a trip to Lenham library to have a look round and to encourage 
more of them to use the brilliant facilities that this offers. The older children also had 
a trip to Canterbury Cricket Ground to watch Kent and Somerset.  Not only were they 
able to watch the players while warming up and during the game, but they also had 
the opportunity to participate in coaching sessions in batting, fielding & running and 
also to see who could bowl the ball fastest.

Some of the children competed in a football tournament at Lenham School and 
although they did not win, they all thoroughly enjoyed the experience. Then at the end 
of June it was time for Sports Day. Mrs Frost and her helpers had organised a variety 
of activities for KS1 to do in the playground and for KS2 in the field. The children had 
to try their hands at running, catching, pegging socks on a line, jumping & skipping 
amongst other things. Then in the afternoon there were the traditional races again on 
the field. From Reception to Year 6 the children took part in skipping, the egg & spoon 
race, balancing a quoit on their heads & running, having the opportunity to compete 
both as a team member and as an individual: against others and against themselves 
trying to beat their own score.

Once again the PTFA provided lollies for each child at the end of Sports Day. They 
also organised and ran a very successful May Fayre which raised much needed 
funds for the school. They also were successful in their bid to have a charity collection 
at the local Waitrose which raised more money during June.

Aside from all the sporting activities Mrs Holland once again organised the Big Sing 
and the children from KS1 & Early Years performed in a concert at the end of the day.  
All the parents who came to watch enjoyed an excellent and very lively performance.

In addition various educational visits have been undertaken to a number of different 
venues which include the Museum of Kent Life, Dover Museum, Wingham Wildlife 
Park and a hike to Hollingbourne complete with a pre-arranged ice cream van!  Year 
6 pupils were lucky enough to go bowling and enjoy lunch out in Maidstone to mark 
the end of their time at Harrietsham School.
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As well as all these extra activities the children from Year 6 took their SATS tests 
and the children from Year 1 did their Phonics tests. The teachers work very hard 
to make sure that all the children can participate in these to the best of their ability.

Then it came to the end of term service in the Church and the opportunity to say 
goodbye to all the children from Year 6 who will be moving onto their new schools 
in September. It was also time to say goodbye to Ms Oliver who is leaving the 
school after 4 years as the Headteacher. The whole school, including parents & 
friends, had attended a celebration picnic the previous day which was followed by 
a presentation to Ms Oliver where she was asked to cut some very special cakes!  
The whole school wished her well as she starts her retirement.

The children then left to start their summer holidays and they will return in September 
with a new Acting Headteacher, Mrs Waller-Davies.

Katherin Daking

WI
Saturday 8th June we had an outing to the Peony Farm at Thurnham. The farm is 
in a lovely spot way up on top of the downs and we managed to dodge the showers 
to look round the rows of glorious flowers. Many of the beautiful varieties were on 
sale as large potted plants. A very nice tea and cake was laid on in the barn. An 
enjoyable afternoon.

The speaker for our June meeting unfortunately was unable to come but we still 
enjoyed the afternoon with lots of tea, biscuits and chat. There is no meeting in 
August and the September 12 meeting will include a talk about the Air Ambulance, 
which should be very interesting. 

Chris Bone                              

Young At Heart 60+
Our next meeting is Thursday 16 August 2019 at Lenham Community Centre 2.00-
4.00 pm. We will be having our strawberry tea. Please make sure Jenny has your 
name for a place that day otherwise we won’t be able to seat you.
	Len Valley Community Hub Club
Our next meeting is Thursday 1 August 2019 2.00-4.00pm at the Social Club. We 
hope that Sixpenny Piece will be with us and maybe we will have a singalong.
Many thanks to all our helpers. If you need to contact us for Young at Heart 60+ or 
Hub Club please call Jenny 01622 859208 or Nina 01622 851970. 
Nina
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Harrietsham Day by Day
(T = term time only) 
SUNDAY 
Tennis Club (May-Sept)  2.30pm    Booth Field 
 
MONDAY 
Pre School Group  8.30am - 3.30pm  Primary School   T 
Yoga Classes   9.30am - 11am   Ambrose Hall  T 
Short Mat Bowls  1.45pm - 4.30pm  Ambrose Hall  
Brownie Guides   5.45pm - 7.15pm  Booth Hall  T 
Youth Hub   6.30pm – 8.00pm  Village Hall 
History Society (3rd Mon) 7.30pm    Village Hall 
 
TUESDAY 
Pre School Group  8.30am – 3.30pm  Primary School  T 
Art Classes (Improvers)  2.00pm – 4.30pm  Booth Hall  T 
Beavers (age 6-8)  5.45pm – 7.15pm  Scout HQ Station Road 
Cub Scouts   6.30pm – 8pm   Lenham Primary School T 
Tennis Club (May-Sept)  6.30pm    Booth Field 
Gardening Society (3rd Tues) 7.30pm    Ambrose Hall 
Guides    7.00pm – 8.45pm  Booth Hall  T 
Lenham Youth Centre  7 – 9pm   Swadelands  T 
Bell Ringing Practice  7.30pm – 9pm   Bell Tower 
 
WEDNESDAY  
Pre School Group  8.30am – 3.30pm  Primary School  T 
Elevenses (2nd Wed)  10.30am – noon  Booth Hall 
Mobile Library (fortnightly) 1.40pm – 2.10pm   P.O. West Street 
Tai Chi Class   2.00pm – 3.00pm  Ambrose Hall 
Ballet Academy   4.00 – 4.40pm   Village Hall  T 
Karate Club   6pm -  7.30pm   Ambrose Hall 
Wives Group (1st Wed)  8pm – 10pm   See magazine entry 
Parish Council (last Wed) 7.30pm    Booth Hall 
 
THURSDAY 
Pre School Group  8.30am – 3.30pm  Primary School   T 
Baby, Toddler and Parent Group9.30am – 11.30am   Ambrose Hall  T 
Women’s Institute (2nd Thurs) 2.00pm    Booth Hall 
Rainbows (alt weeks)  4.30pm – 5.30pm  Booth Hall  T 
Tennis Club (May-Sept)  6.30pm    Booth Field 
Explorers (Scouts)  7.15pm – 9.30pm  Kingswood Scout HQ 
Short Mat Bowls  6.30pm – 10pm   Ambrose Hall 
Choir Practice   6.15pm    Parish Church 
Pub Quiz    8.30pm    Roebuck 
 
FRIDAY 
Pre School Group  8.30am – 3.30pm  Primary School   T 
Coffee Morning   10am – noon   Booth Hall 
Scouts    7.30pm – 9.30pm  Scout HQ Station Road 
 



Harrietsham Network

24

Local Directory        
Art Classes (Drawing/Painting Improvers) 
Tutor   Helen Easter     03000 412222/www.helenbeeken.co.uk 
Beaver Scouts 
Leader   Duncan Keenan  07768 926654 
Bell Ringers 
Captain   Ken Leach   851173 
Captain   Graham Cuthbert  01795 886365 
Bible Reading Fellowship 
Co-ordinator  Mrs J Bevan  859310 
Booth and Baldwin Charity 
Secretary     email boothandbaldwin@hotmail.co.uk 
Brownie Guides 
Brown Owl  Mrs J Burr   859494 
Community Support 
PCSO   John Boyd   101 
Conservative Association 
Faversham Office     01622 758053 
Countryways Quilters 
And Stitchers  Pamela Gillard  01233 879507 
Craft and Chat/Crafternoon  Hazel Roots  01622 851885 
Cricket Club   
Chairman   Mr A Hubble  859692 
Cub Scouts 
Leader   Mrs A Seales  859829 
Explorer Scouts  
Leader   Mark Horlock  07789 226516 
Family History 
Enquiries   Mr F Long   850863 
Flower Guild 
Parish Church  Mrs R Long  850863 
Friends of St. John the Baptist Church 
Chairperson  Audrey Joy  850806 
Gardening Society 
Chairman   Mr David Oversby  859674 
Girl Guides 
Leader   Kate Davies 07971 254029/beaukate@btinternet.com 
Golf – Bill’s Round for Charity 
Secretary   Mr R Bevan  859310 
Harrietsham Academy of Ballet 
Organiser   Deborah Nankivell  07775 716714 
Harrietsham in Bloom 
Chairman   Mr A Rogers  859352 
Harrietsham Social Club  
Secretary   Jed Stone  07759 8771198/whipacres2@g.mail.com 
Harrietsham History Society 
Chairman   Mr P Brown  851075 
Harrietsham Pre-School 
Manager   Susan Snoad       harrietshampreschool.manager@gmail.com 
      01622 851819 
Health Walks 
Organiser   Ms M Darby  850657 
Helpers 
Chairman   Mr T Sams  859412 
Karate Club 
Organiser   Mr Lewin Tuckwell  07812 089304 
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Kent Community Warden Mr M Sherwood  07977 981993 
Kent Messenger “Your Local Pages” 
Village correspondent Margo McFarlane  01622 859682 
Lenham and Harrietsham Youth Hub 
Contact   Kat at KCC  01622 755044 
Liberal Democrat Association Mr David Naghi  07970 626829 
PTFA (Harrietsham School) 
Chairman   Tina Humphreys harrietshamptfa@gmail.com 
Rainbows 
Leader   Kate Davies 07971 254029/beaukate@btinternet.com 
Royal British Legion 
Branch Chairman  Mr Barry Wood 850702/barry.wood1112@outlook.com 
Safari Supper 
Organiser   Mr R Bevan  859310 
Scouts 
Group leader  Mr E Seales  859829 
Leader   Mr N Still   859789 
Short Mat Bowls   
Secretary   Mr S Brown  858147 
Tai Chi Class  Angela Akast 07754454030/akast.a@btopenworld.com 
Tennis Club   
Chairman   Mr A Rogers  859352 
Secretary   Mrs K Daking  850652 
The Lenham School 
Head of School  Mr Chris Foreman  858267 
Ulcombe Pre-school 
Chairperson  Helen Leat                07511657828/ulcombepreschool@live.co.uk 
Village Hall 
Chairman     chairman@harrietshamvillagehall.co.uk 
Whist Club  Miss Denise Williams  859410 
Wives Group 
Leader   Katherin Daking  850652 
Women’s Institute   
Secretary   Mrs J Tabrett  859224 
 

Public Services and Emergencies 
Doctors’ Surgery (for either Lenham or Harrietsham)  01622 858341 
Dentist, Lenham     01622 858204 
Dentaline (out hours emergency treatment)   01634 890300 
Saxon Warrior Pharmacy    01622 858287 
Hospitals: 
  Maidstone, ME16 9QQ    01622 729000 
  The Tunbridge Wells Hospital. Pembury, TN2 4QJ  01892 823535 
  William Harvey Hospital, Ashford, TN24 0LZ  01233 633331 
Councils: 
  MP – Helen Whately    01622 758053 
  Kent County Council    03000 41 41 41 
  Maidstone \borough Council – all departments  01622 602000 
  Harrietsham Parish Council – Parish Clerk  01622 850089 
Police: Emergencies only 999                Non- emergencies 101 
Samaritans, 48, Grecian Street, Maidstone   01622 674444 
Citizens Advice Bureau, 2,Bower Terrace, Maidstone  01622 752420 
Childline      0800 11 11  
KCC Children’s Social Services    03000 41 11 11  
KCC Adults Social Services    03000 41 61 61  
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R J MOSS LTD
Domestic / Commercial / Interior / Exterior

Painting & Decorating – Wallpapering – Property Maintenance
 

A reliable & friendly service and a job to be proud of with over 20 years experience

CALL RICHARD FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
TEL: 01795 480647           MOBILE: 07974 815124

EMAIL: rjmossltd@sky.com
WEB: www.rjmossltd.co.uk

CHIMNEY
Peter Walsh

01622 880958  or  07895 645318
peterchimneysweep@gmail.com

Power Sweeping           ICS Member           Fully Insured

Hollingbourne based

SWEEP

PARKWOOD
TROUT FARM

Goddington Lane
Harrietsham

For delicious fresh trout & 
a range of smoked foods. 

FARM SHOP
Open to the Public

 Thurs, Fri, Sat & Sunday 
 8 am till dusk.

Tel: (01622) 859302

CARPETS & VINYLS
 

 
 

 

OVER 30 YEARS

 

EXPERIENCE

ALAN POULTON
 

01622 843019
NICF

SUPPLY &
FITTING
SERVICE

WITH
HOME

SELECTION

•	 Wardrobes,	cupboards					
&	radiator	covers

•	 Installation	of	bathrooms	
&	kitchens	including	tiling.

For free advice call Graham on

01622 437 372  |  07779 029 695

21 Yeomans Way, Pilgrims Retreat, Harrietsham, ME17 1FW

All aspects of bespoke carpentry from 
design to completion.
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August Diary
Thurs 1 Aug 12 noon  Advertising deadline for August Network
Fri 9 Aug     12 noon  Copy deadline for August Network

Sat  10	  12.00 - 2.00pm	 Ploughman’s Platterday. St John the Baptist Church

Fri   16	  1.45pm		 Harrietsham Film Club, Harrietsham Village Hall

Sun 18     3.00 - 5.00pm	 Cream Tea at Parkwood Trout Farm

Village Events Diary - for Your use!
Did you know? A diary is available in the Post Office for groups or individuals to 
enter event dates and information that would be helpful to other villagers. 

Steve Brown was elected Chairman on 13 June 2019, with a full and completely new 
committee supporting him. He has indicated that, in co-operation with the Parish 
Council, Harrietsham Village Hall will be managed in an open and transparent way 
for the benefit and enjoyment of the residents of Harrietsham.  

Harrietsham Village Hall Trust



Harrietsham Network

28

R & P
Aerial Service

Aerials

Installation and service 
of all types of digital TV 

and radio reception

We are a family run
business

established in 1970
Call for free advice
and free estimates

Digital Freeview
FM Radio

DAB Radio

Satellite
Freesat
Sky HD

TV Wall
Mounting

Telephone: 
01622 631717 or
07806 912 345

Web:
rpaerialservice.co.uk

From a standard install
to hidden cables
Free initial visit

Free bottl
e of p

rose
cc

o w
hen tw

o or

more guests
 ord

er t
wo co

urse
s

PROSECCO THURSDAYS

The oak-beamed setting of Castle View Restaurant at Leeds
Castle o�ers delicious meals served in a relaxed atmosphere
enjoyed with spectacular views across the terrace to the
magnificent Castle. Parking is free and an entrance ticket to
Leeds Castle is not required to dine in the evening.

To book a table online visit 
leeds-castle.com/restaurant or call 01622 767777

CallÊusÊtoday!ÊÊ01622Ê880028
Office:ÊHollingbourne MaidstoneÊKentÊ07595Ê008782

Email.Êh-services@outlook.com

Domestic Cleaning
WouldÊLikeÊtoÊIntroduceÊitsÊNewÊPartnerÊCompany

OfferingÊtheÊCompleteÊIroningÊ
Service

CompetitiveÊPricing
PickupÊandÊDrop-offÊservice
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Countryways Quilters and Stitchers
We’ve had a disjointed few months with members away or sick and everyone 
started making their strip quilted bags at different times. I really hope everyone has 
had time to finish them off by now, because ready or not it’s August. In August we 
start on our last quilt of the year. This one is a variation on a log cabin, and is called 
“Under the Stars”. A quilt for a child’s bed. 

On Tuesday August 6 we will start putting the blocks together. You should all 
have completed your cutting out at home so that we can get straight into learning 
the construction method. You should all have had your supplies list and cutting 
instructions long before now. If you haven’t, contact me.

We meet again on Wednesday 21 to continue. Hopefully your blocks are finished 
and you can lay them all out to get them in order for making up rows and then 
joining the rows together. Next month we will be embroidering the child’s prayer on 
the border and getting the quilt all put together. We are in the Appleton room at the 
Lenham Community Centre from1:30 to 4:30. 

If you would like more information on our group or would like a copy of our 2019
Program please contact me, Pamela Gillard at 01233 879507
or e-mail moonbeamspinner@gmail.com

Charing Farmers Market
The Market meets every Thursday 9:30 to 11:30, with our usual stalls of plants, 
produce, and preserves, (the three p’s). And of course our Butcher stall and Baked 
goods stall for your weekly staples. And to keep it interesting we have alternating 
craft stalls filled with knitted things, textile crafts, paper crafts like cards and tags, 
and hand spun yarn for knitting your own scarves and pom-pom hats with patterns 
and needles included. There is even knitting bags and baskets to keep it all in when 
you are on the go, or sitting with your feet up.  

Come check us out. There are always refreshments available. I will be there 
spinning on Aug 8 and 22  along with my handspun yarn, quilts, cushions and bags. 

We are all in the Church Barn. To find us come park by the church in Market Square, 
then take the footpath along the left to the barn. 

See you soon?                                                        

Pamela Gillard                                                                        
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Friends of St. John 
the Baptist’s
Church
Registered Charity No. 1090622
Val Brown, Secretary  01622 858147

Church Fete
The Friends of St. John’s committee would like to say a big thank you to all the 
helpers and volunteers who helped out at the church fete on the 22 June. Photos 
on page 36.  Particular thanks to those who made and donated homemade cakes 
for sale, the Wives Group who manned the refreshments and cake stall, the Village 
Hall Trust for the loan of the tables,  Angela and Clive for the BBQ, Rodney Bridges 
for the music and there are so many more – you know who you are!

We would also like to thank the businesses in the village, The Taste of Bengal, Lee 
Davey, The Co-op and Parkwood Trout Farm for their generous donations of raffle 
prizes and everyone else who donated gifts and prizes.  

The weather was kind and a good time was had by all. The amount raised on the 
day was £890.73 which will go towards the upkeep of our beautiful village church.

N.B. A lady named Sharon from Pilgrims Retreat won a prize in the raffle.  
Unfortunately she did not leave a contact number on her tickets.  If she, or anyone 
who knows her, would care to get in touch then arrangements could be made for its 
collection.  Also, many thanks to her for coming and helping set up in the morning.

100 Club Draw
Result of the Thirty-first draw of the Friends of St John 100 Club drawn on 8 June 
2019 at the Ploughman’s Platter lunch event under the supervision of Michael Gear 
(Independent Adjudicator).
110 numbers were included in the draw giving a prize fund of £110
First prize £55.00 – number 80 – Chris Harbord
Second prize £33.00– number 70 – David Lowry
Third prize £21.60 – number 95 – Pauline Harris
For further information and details of how to become a member of this growing club 
- contact the Administrator, Chris Roots on 01622 851885
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Ploughman’s Platterday
Don’t forget to come along to the next Ploughman’s lunch which will be held in the 
church on Saturday 10 August between 12 noon and 2pm. Cheese and pate with 
crusty bread.  Tea, coffee and biscuits also available. Everyone welcome!

Cream Tea at Parkwood Trout Farm
Come and join us for a Cream Tea (scones, jam and cream), plus tea and coffee 
at Parkwood Trout Farm on Sunday, 18  August, 3pm – 5pm. Ticket only entry - 
£5.  Numbers are limited.  Please contact Denise 01622 859410 or Helen 01622 
859692 for more details. 

Len Valley Guiding
It may be the summer holidays, but GirlGuiding doesn’t stop! Whether it be days 
out, camps, sorting out equipment or planning future trips and meetings, the 
organisation keeps moving even if the weekly meetings have paused.

The Lenham and Harrietsham Guides will be attending the “Wellies and Wristbands” 
Camp in Hampshire later this month. It is Girl Guiding’s annual event for Guides, 
Rangers and the Senior Section aiming to give both girls and volunteers the full 
festival experience! That means live bands, a pamper zone, hot tubs, cinema 
screenings, huge inflatables, zip-lining and much much more! 

Just like Glastonbury, Wellies and Wristbands doesn’t just have a great line-up – it 
also offers girls an array of festival activities to get stuck into. Girls will be able to:

•	 Catch big names on the main stage
•	 Duck and dive on inflatable slides and obstacle courses
•	 Hang out with friends in one of the hot tubs
•	 Try their hand at climbing, abseiling and other adventurous activities
•	 Challenge their unit to a game of mini 5-aside football or netball
•	 Take to the stage to compete in a talent competition
•	 Settle down to watch a film in the cinema
•	 Relax and unwind with braiding and nail art in the pamper zone

With numbers increasing our Units are filling fast!  We desperately need more 
adult helpers at all our Units to be able to offer the GirlGuiding experience to the 
increasing number of girls living in our area. SO if you can spare some time and 
come and help a Unit either weekly, fortnightly or monthly – or you can offer a “one 
off activity /experience” that the girls would enjoy, then please contact Jo Homes 
on 07887 877814 for more information.
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ANTIQUES FAIR 
HARRIETSHAM  VILLAGE HALL 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

SATURDAY 17th AUG 9.30am TILL 4.30pm 
SUNDAY 18th AUG 10.00am TILL 4.00pm 

 Qualified Electrician  
& Craftsman 

Full & Partial Rewires 

Electrical Maintenance 

Additional Lighting & Extra Sockets 

Garden Lighting & Exterior Power 

Security Lighting & Systems 

New Consumer Units & Upgrades 

General Home Maintenance 

nick@jnrconsultancy.co.uk 

07775 802720 

 

For all your window cleaning needs... 

Professional, reliable and friendly window 

cleaning service all year round. 

Conservatory roofs, gutters, fascias and 

soffits cleaned on request. 

CONTACT JAMES FOR YOUR HASSLE FREE QUOTE ! 

Mobile:  07720849249 

E-Mail: cleaner_windows@hotmail.com 

CLEANER WINDOWS  
Ltd 

The price to 
clean your 
windows would be 
£  
 
 
 

Your windows 
will be cleaned 
on: 

This space available 
for a colour advert

For rates and details p l e a s e  c a l l  
Kath  Rushton

o n
0 1 6 2 2 8 5 0 1 0 3

o r
e m a i l :

adverts@harrietshamfishscheme.org
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NEW……To Watch…… by J Daniel Benjamin

In this section I’ll look at films and TV series 
new and old that have been recommended 
or have caught my eye.

First is a series from Amazon Prime 
Originals, Tom Clancy’s Jack Ryan (PG 
15)  starring: John Krasinski, Wendell 
Pierce and Abbie Cornish.

When CIA analyst Jack Ryan stumbles upon a suspicious series of bank transfers 
his search for answers pulls him from the safety of his desk job and catapults him 
into a deadly game of cat and mouse throughout Europe and the Middle East, with 
a rising terrorist figurehead preparing for a massive attack against the US and her 
allies. (Description from Amazon)

I enjoyed the pilot of this 2018 series and feel that it is much truer to Tom Clancy’s 
book character than some of the other renditions. I am looking forward to watching 
more, and seeing the characters develop.

Next is a Marvel Studios Film

Spider-Man: Homecoming (PG 12A)
Starring: Tom Holland, Zendaya and Jacob Batalon.

Peter Parker balances his life as an ordinary high school student in Queens with 
his superhero alter-ego Spider-Man and finds himself on the trail of a new menace 
prowling the skies of New York City. (Description from IMDB)

I know that this film, directed by John Watts, has been out for a while (2017), but I 
have only just managed to sit down and watch it. I found it a really refreshing take 
on the character, following him through his school journey with references that all 
teenagers and young adults will be able to relate to. Now to look at seeing Spider-
Man: Far from Home (PG 12A).

If   you see anything that you’d like to suggest for review in the magazine do let me 
know. You can email me at editor.harrietshamfishscheme.org or drop me a message 
on Facebook @harrietshamfishscheme.

J Daniel Benjamin
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Top Tips - Gardening for August 
August can be a funny old time in the garden with many people on holiday who then 
come back to marrows instead of courgettes, stringy runner beans, bullet peas and 
woody beetroot in the veg. patch and a mass of dead heads and seed pods in the 
shrub and flower borders. The thing is, of course, to remove all vestigial courgettes, 
beans and peas before you go and also although it may seem a crying shame cut 
off any blooms that are starting to fade so you return to fresh green growth. If not 
already done in July divide Iris rhizomes as they will root at this time of year and if 
you are feeling energetic traditionally yew, beech and hornbeam hedges should be 
clipped in August. This process means beech hedges, for example, will retain their 
leaves through the winter to help screen and provide shelter. Also any pruning of 
plums and cherries can be undertaken at this time of year. If treated like other top 
fruit and pruned in winter, diseases such as silver leaf can set in.
  
Onions and shallots can all be lifted now and left on the ground or put in the 
greenhouse if there’s room to allow the sun to dry the skins thoroughly which will 
help them to keep. It’s also time to sow a few cabbages to pick next spring. A good 
variety is Duncan which will stand well all winter and be ready when there is little 
else around. Once the tops have died down and dried on maincrop potatoes they 
should be lifted too,  more towards the end of the month depending on the season. 
If you want to try obtaining a few new potatoes for December  plant a few ‘Charlotte’ 
in tubs at the end of the month and stand these in a greenhouse later – success 
depends a lot upon the weather in Autumn.

As for lawns keep the mower blades high this month, 40mm or so and don’t worry 
if we enter a dry spell and the grass appears to die off, it hasn’t, it’s only dormant 
and will grow again once it rains. Any grass areas you’ve left in the current mode 
for meadow or wild flowers should be cut down in August and all the vegetation 
completely removed which will remove competition from those lovely flowers such 
as cowslips and orchids which may appear of their own volition next year! Finally, 
have a look around the garden and decide where you’d like to see some more bulbs 
next Spring as it will be time to think about buying and planting these next month. 

Harrietsham Gardening Society

Welcome to Harrietsham
A very warm welcome is extended to  Adam and Dolly Duncalf  now living in 
Cutbush Close.
 
Pat King
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STONEBRIDGE ACCOUNTING
ACCOUNTS AND TAX SUPPORT

FOR THE SELF EMPLOYED AND SMALL BUSINESS

Tel: 01622 851542 -  
01233 840373

DOMESTIC AND COMMERCIAL
Plastering - including over existing Artex

Rendering
Patch Repairs

Insurance Work
Lath and Plaster

Lime Plastering and Rendering
New Stud Work and Ceilings

Painting and Decorating, Interior and Exterior
For free advice and estimates please call

Andy Rookledge
Tel: 01622 844727  Mob: 07793888980

email: andy@ar-plastering.co.uk
www.ar-plastering.co.uk 

QUALIFIED  
FRENCH TEACHER

Available for:
Private Tuition, all levels from 

beginners to A Level.
Conversation

Holiday French
Translations

Call: Chantal Miette on
01622 859597

L.T. SECURITY & ELECTRICAL SERVICES
LOCAL HARRIETSHAM SOLE TRADER

Over 35 quali�ed years experienced in Security & Electrical work.
Experienced in working in Domestic and small commercial 

properties.
Existing Alarm systems maintained/serviced.

All small Electrical work undertaken from a replacement light 
switch, �tting your new lights and sockets.

No job too small.
Very reliable and trustworthy with a friendly personal approach.

Experienced carrying out work for the elderly.
c: Lee Terry

e: leeterry4@googlemail.com    t: 07971 552663

   

 
	

	
	

Leading	Paws	Dog	Walking	and	Training	
Academy	can	help	you	and	your	furry	
friend	with	a	range	of	Pet	Care	Services! 

 Dog	Walking�	
 Puppy	Visits�

 Home	Boarding�
 Pet	Sitting�
 Cat	Feeding�

 Puppy	Training	Classes	in	3	locations	
including	Harrietsham	Village	Hall	

 Agility	Classes�
 Fun	Workshops 

Contact	us	on	07590	316603	or	check	
out	our	brand	new	website 

leadingpaws.co.uk		

Proud	to	be	Full	Members	of	the 

                                             	 	 	  

www.lenhamballetschool.co.uk

R.A.D. Ballet
I.S.T.D. Tap & Modern
3 years to senior level
Adult Tap & Street Dance
Summer Term starting shortly.
01622 850329
More than a ballet school

        Mobile Hairdresser 

        Providing friendly service 

       Affordable prices without  

             leaving your home  

Contact                               
Sarah-Jayne 

  07545 460270  
   Est. over                   

30 Years    

Enhanced       
DBS       

Checked 

 

     
  

TO ADVERTISE IN

"NETWORK"
please contact

Kath Rushton
on

01622 850103
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Walking the Way 2019

We are involved in an exciting initiative along the Pilgrims Way this summer. Dave 
Cape, an evangelist, who has washed the feet of the powerful and the poor in more 
than 30 countries, is coming to Kent as part of a 280km walk along The Pilgrims 
Way. 

A few years ago some of us from Pathways Church drew Dave’s attention to the 
chalk cross at Lenham, and encouraged him to consider carrying his Cross and 
Bowl along the ancient pathway. Having carried his Cross and Bowl throughout 
Africa and around the world for over 30 years, Dave will be arriving in Ramsgate 
on August 23rd and walking St Augustine’s Way to Canterbury. From there he 
will proceed along the Pilgrims Way, washing the feet of passers-by and stopping 
at towns and villages over a five week period until he arrives in Westminster on 
September 21. 

Please do look out for Dave at the end of August, and encourage him if you see him, 
as he passes along the Pilgrims Way with his Cross and Bowl.

If you would like to be involved or have any further questions in relation to this event 
please email info@pathwayschurch.org.uk. Follow the journey on Facebook 
www.facebook.com/WalkingTheWay2019 

Jenny Needham
Pathways Church Lenham
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Christian Message
I read recently about the oldest bungee jumper, who, according to the Guinness 
World Records, is Mohr Keet. On 10 April 2010 he completed this jump aged 96!  
Wow!

At the time of writing I have been sent a photo of one of my granddaughters, who 
at 6, has just been on the London Eye. As someone who doesn’t do heights, even 
that is impressive as far as I am concerned!

I was also told recently of someone, about my age, who had accompanied his niece 
on a roller coaster at the fairground. My observation is that as we get older most of 
us seem less inclined to seek out frightening experiences. My feeling is that enough 
of them arrive just in the normal course of a day without opting to actually pay for 
extra ones at the fairground. However, this man’s niece had suddenly discovered 
the thrills of adrenalin. He described her as a little bundle of joy who had, only a 
year before, cried at the thought of getting on to something fast and furious. But 
now she was pleading with her uncle to join her on the roller coaster and so he did! 
He looked around anxiously at the snarling twists and turns that lay before him as 
he took his place next to her on the front seat. He was petrified and closed his eyes. 
He said that, in the words of St Paul he ‘prayed without ceasing’ as they soared 
up and down several times in the space of a few minutes. As others screamed 
and cheered with excitement he just prayed that it would all be over as quickly as 
possible. And then, just as they glided to a stop at the end of the track he heard 
those terrible words so familiar to parents when their children are having fun: ‘Let’s 
do it again! ‘We have to do it again!’ How could he refuse? They did it again and 
again FOUR times, but he said that the strange thing was that each time they set 
out it all seemed less frightening, certainly more bearable, and even he admitted to 
it being a little fun!  

None of us knows what we are going to face today or tomorrow. I can’t imagine that 
there won’t be at least a few unexpected twists and turns. Most of us will be facing 
lives that occasionally feel like a roller coaster. Now as I face retirement in the next 
few weeks I will not be actively seeking out those experiences that I find frightening 
but I do look forward to whatever the future may bring. It won’t include the London 
Eye or a bungee jump, but I know there will be exciting experiences, even roller 
coaster ones, that will bring purpose and meaning to my life, things that I will be 
called to as a retired priest.

Thank you for all the experiences, including thrilling adrenalin ones, that you have 
given me over the years. I look forward to many more knowing that ‘I can do all this 
through him who gives me strength.  (Philippians 4:13)
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Please join me at St John the Baptist church, Harrietsham for a Thanksgiving 
service on Sunday September 1st at 10.30am. I look forward to seeing you there.

Lord, as we face whatever comes to us today; grant us the ability to face it with 
courage.  May one of the benefits of getting older be that we become wiser and 
less afraid of the twists and turns of life.  Give us calm amid the storms and peace 
in all things.  Amen.

Rev Millie Hart

HAMS
We have set the date for the our summer workshop as Sunday 29 September at the 
Lenham community centre 10am-4pm. The workshop which is free of charge is for 
all those who might have thought “I wonder what it is like to be an actor, singer or 
dancer”. These are open to anyone of secondary school age or older, the day will be 
split into 3 sessions and you can choose, acting, singing and dancing. The choice is 
yours. Oh, did I mention it is FREE. It will be on a first come, first served basis, so 
booking early is advisable on the email below. Anyone attending the workshop will 
have the chance to perform in our 2020 pantomime.

If you just want to find out more about HAMS or join our friendly team working 
backstage or front of house why not just pop along and have a coffee/tea and cake 
(for a small donation to Demelza, our chosen charity of the year) where our friendly 
members will be happy to talk to you about HAMS and what we do.

We also have some exciting news about the 2020 pantomime. We will be performing 
Sleeping Beauty on 7 and 8 February 2020 at the Lenham Community Centre. 
There will be 3 performances, Friday evening, Saturday matinee and Saturday 
evening. The read through will take place at the Lenham Community Centre on 8 
September and auditions will be on 15 September. 

We look forward to seeing you at our events.

David Penny - Chair@hamsproductions.org  07909 846 885

Citizens Advice Bureau
A representative will be available on the first Tuesday of every month from 
1.15pm to 3.15 pm in the Library, Kings Road, Headcorn.  There is no charge and 
appointments are not needed.  
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Do you know?
Harrietsham Post O�ce

O�ers a full range of 
services including Banking 
for all the major banks and 

a Travel Money service 
with Euros and Dollars on 

demand.
Also, we stock a �ne range 

of greetings cards and 
stationery.

We can be visited in
West Street

OPENING TIMES:
 MONDAY to FRIDAY

inclusive
09:00 - 13:00

SATURDAY  CLOSED
SUNDAY  CLOSED

Tom & Janetta Sams
Your Local Borough Councillors

If we can help with matters relating to the 
Borough, please contact us on:

 01622859412 or 07891901831/07718173329

tomsamscllr7@gmail.com
janettasamscllr@gmail.com

D FLISHER ROOFING

Free winter check on roofs

Roo�ng repairs

Ridge and hips checked

Moss cleaned o� roofs

Gutters and window 
frames cleaned

Chimneys re-pointed

Call Dave for a quote:

01622 850659
or

07941 324286

Quality Decorating at a fair & competitive price
Dulux approved

Over 30 years experience
Fully insured & references available

Tel: 01622 737225            Mobile: 07816 149502
www.sr-interiors.com    email: info@sr-interiors.com

 

 

     
  

  TO ADVERTISE IN
  “NETWORK”

   please contact
   Kath Rushton

   on

  01622850103
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Lenham Film Club 
Friday August 9 at 7.30 pm, doors open 7 pm
at Lenham Community Centre, Groom Way

Our August comedy-thriller film, Hitchcock’s North by North West (A,1959), 
features the blonde Eva Marie Saint, starring Archibald Alexander Leach. Who? 
He quickly changed his birth name to Cary Grant! In North by North West, cited as 
one of the greatest films of all times, he is at his charming best. Join us on Friday, 
9 August, for a fun evening.

AND on Monday 19 August
A Special Holiday Treat: Matinee performance at 2.30 pm, doors open 2 pm
Yes, it’s the newly updated and much acclaimed DUMBO (PG 2019), directed by 
Tim Burton and starring Colin Farrell, Danny De Vito and Eva Green. 
 
For more information or if you’d like to be added to our mailing list, then please 
contact us at lenhamfilmclub@gmail.com.  Keep an eye open for our posters, 
follow us on Facebook @LenhamFilmClub, perhaps consider becoming a member 
or just come along on the night!

North by Northwest (A) Running time 136 minutes. Dumbo (PG) 112 minutes. 
Refreshments available at reasonable cost. Entrance fee (cash at the door) £5 for 
non-members; members £4. For matinee performances, £2 for children under 16.  
annual membership £6 (over 16’s only); pick up a form at our ticket desk.

Heart of Kent Hospice Cyclo Sportive
Sunday 22 September 2019

 
Join Heart of Kent Hospice at its annual Cyclo Sportive and enjoy the beautiful Kent 
Countryside.  Starting at East Malling Research Centre, ME19 6BJ, you have a 
choice of three distances taking you on either a 104km, 65km or 36km circular route.  
All routes include refreshment stations, comprehensive signage, Marshals,  first aid 
and vehicle support and professional chip timings.  Please note that under 18s are 
welcome but must be accompanied by a parent or guardian and all participants 
under 18 will need to complete a parental consent form.
 
Take advantage of our early bird prices of £32.00 for 104km, £27.00 for 65km 
and £22.00 for 36km by booking before 15th August.
 
For further information, registration times and route maps, or to book, please visit 
www.hokh.org 
Dorothy Gorman
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Tudor Celebration
The Tudors are coming to Charing in 2020, Have you heard…………………….?
Plans are underway for a wonderful two day Tudor celebration in June 2020 to mark 
the 500 year anniversary of King Henry VIII’s overnight stay in Charing in 1520, on 
his way to “The Field of the Cloth of Gold” in France. He was accompanied by his 
queen, Catherine of Aragon and their combined entourage of 5,000.

Can you imagine that many people mingling in our little village??? And where did 
they all sleep? We’d love to recreate that in some way. It would be awesome if we 
could get all the village and visitors to come dressed in Tudor costume, every man, 
woman and child. A tall order I know but I have a plan!!!!!!!! For all those that would 
like to put costumes together for their family or just themselves, to attend this rare 
event, I will be getting a group together for Tudor period costume making, meeting 
once a month, starting in September 2019.  

It will be for all skill levels, Noble costumes or peasants, adult’s and children’s 
costumes. From petticoats to doublets, learn how to take measurements, make 
patterns, choose fabrics and where to find them and even making French Hoods. 
Bring your sewing machines or be authentic and sew by hand.

Our first meeting in September will be exchanging of information. We will be 
discussing how Tudors dressed, how to build a costume, and where to source what 
you will need in the cheapest way, while you will be telling us, who and how many 
you are dressing, how you wish to dress, (prince or pauper) and what level of skills 
you have. This will help us determine how to structure our classes to give you each 
the assistance you need. 

There’s lots to do before next June, the Tudors wore many layers, so contact 
me soon if you are interested in joining us and also if you are an experienced 
seamstress and would like to help me  teaching those that are novices at sewing.
You can reach me, Pamela Gillard, at moonbeamspinner@gmail.com or call 
01233 879507

I don’t know where we will be meeting yet, it all depends on how big our group gets. 
Do please join us. It is going to be so much fun. Contact me soon.
                                                                                                                        
Pamela Gillard
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Residential Sales & Lettings
Village & Country Homes

W: philipjarvis.co.uk e: homes@philipjarvis.co.uk a: 1 the square, lenham, kent t: 01622 858241

Remembering 
what’s important 
to you……

w: philipjarvis.co.uk  e: homes@philipjarvis.co.uk homes@philipjarvis.co.uk 
a: 1 The Square, Lenham, Kent t: 01622 858241 

Sheds, Site Huts,
Workshops, Garages, 

Mini Tool Stores, Potting 
Sheds, Play houses,

And all other types of 
garden building. 

01622 880031    www.shedsandshelters.co.uk
Hollingbourne Hill, Hollingbourne, Maidstone Kent

enquire@shedsandshelters.co.uk

20ÊFREEÊboxesÊ&ÊtapeÊwithÊeveryÊmove.ÊÊPleaseÊcallÊtoÊarrangeÊaÊFREEÊQuotationÊ
Ê
15ÊParksÊRoad,ÊHarrietsham,ÊMaidstone,ÊKent,ÊME17Ê1GRÊ

Ê

Ê

Ê

Ê

Ê
Tel: 01622 829 974    www.midkentremovals.co.uk 

Local / Long Distance Removals & Storage 
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Printed by: Mulberry Graphic Design ● The Workshop ● Mulberry Barn ● Rose Lane ● Lenham Heath ● KENT ● ME17 2JN

 Tel: 01622 858777 - Email: info@mulberrygraphicdesign.com

FREE NHS �u vaccination now available at the pharmacy

SAXON WARRIOR PHARMACY
                       REGISTERED PHARMACY PROVIDING NHS SERVICES TO ALL PATIENTS
           FAST AND EFFICIENT SERVICE WITH PAPERLESS PRESCRIPTION REORDER FACILITY
                                                    OVER THE COUNTER MEDICINES AND ADVICE
                     PRIVATE DOCTOR SERVICES FOR SOME CONDITIONS AND TRAVEL CLINIC

MONDAY-FRIDAY 9:00AM TO 5:30PM SATURDAY 9:00AM TO 1:00PM
                            TEL 01622 858287
WWW.SAXONWARRIORPHARMACY.COM

LANDSCAPING- Drives, Patios, Pathways, Brick/Stone Walls, Block/Stone Paving,
Tarmac, Decking, Fencing, Turfi ng, Ponds, Water Features, Garden Clearance,

Sheds/Summer & Play House Bases, Tree Surgery etc.

BUILDING WORKS- Extensions, Porches, Conservatories, Garages, Groundworks,
Roofi ng, PVC Windows, Doors, Soffi ts, Fascias, Floor/Wall Tiling, Decorating etc

FULLY INSURED/WORK GUARANTEED. VERY PROFESSIONAL/FRIENDLY SERVICE
Top Quality Materials/Workmanship from design to completion - FREE ESTIMATES

Tel: 01622 851222  Mob: 07786 07 01 07 
E: maidstonelandscapes2009@live.co.uk

LOOK: Please check our reviews and other 
companies you may use at www.uktc.org

Established: 1990 Director: M. Potter

MAIDSTONE 
LANDSCAPES
& PAVING LTD

LANDSCAPING:- Drives, Patios, Pathways, Brick/Stone Walls, Block/Stone Paving, 
��������������������������������������������������������������������������
����������������������������������������������������

FULLY INSURED/ WORK GUARANTEED. VERY PROFESSIONAL/ FRIENDLY SERVICE

www.maidstonelandscapes.com

ALSO BUILDING CONTRACTOR

BUILDING WORKS:- �����������������������������������������������������������
������������������������������������������������������������������������������

������������������������������������������������������������������������������

����: 01622 851222     Mob: 07786 07 01 07                          ESTABLISHED: 1990

Less 15% discount
with ad and

20% over 55s 
cannot be used with

other offers

LOOK:- Please check our reviews and other
companies you may use at www.uktc.org

DIRECTOR: M. POTTER

NOTE: You must mention this ad to receive discount when arranging estimate

MAIDSTONE
LANDSCAPES
& PROPERTY
SERVICES Ltd

www.maidstonelandscapes.com

discount 
on production of  this advert

20 %

    not to be used in 
conjunction with any other  
 offers
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